www.ignited.in

Political Violence in Kashmir as a Response to Terrorism

Neha Lohamaror¹* Ajay²

1,2 Research Fellow, Jawaharlal Nehru University, New Delhi

Abstract – According to a report, the statistical analysis of the drivers of terrorist activity show there are two distinct sets of factors associated with terrorism (depending on whether the country is developed or developing), i.e. the political violence committed by the state and the presence of a conflict. (Institute for Economics & Peace 2016) According to the research findings, 93 per cent of all terrorist attacks between 1989 and 2014 occurred in countries with high level of state sponsored terror, involving extrajudicial killing, torture and imprisonment without trial while over 90 per cent of all terrorist deaths occurred in countries already engaged in some form of conflict whether internal or international. (ibid.) This means that only 0.5 per cent of terrorist attacks occurred in countries that did not suffer from conflict or political terror. (ibid.) This underlines the close link between existing political violence and terrorist activity.

Keywords – Political Violence, Kashmir, Human Rights, India

The international human rights organisations such as Amnesty International, Human Rights Watch, United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Civil Rights Defenders and others have drawn attention towards the human rights violations in conflict areas in India. There are numerous reports that have been published by these organisations on various human rights violations committed by security forces of the state especially in conflict areas of Kashmir and Northeast states in India. (Asia Watch and Physicians for Human Rights 1990; Amnesty International 1992; Asia Watch 1993; Asia Watch and Physicians for Human Rights 1993; Amnesty International 1995; Amnesty International 2015; United Nations OHCHR 2018)

The implementation of special legislations such as Terrorist and Disruptive Activities (Prevention) Act³⁰ (TADA), Prevention of Terrorism Act³¹ (POTA) and

Armed Forces (Special Powers) Act³² (AFSPA) by the government of India to counter terrorism have been criticised as a source of state terrorism. TADA remained in force only between 1985 and 1995. The provisions under the Act put restrictions on the grant of bail and gave enhanced power to the security personnel to detain 'suspects' and attach properties. Also, confession made before a police officer was admissible as evidence. Such draconian provisions led to widespread misuse and the government had to repeal the Act. Armed Forces (Special Powers) Acts (AFSPA) is applicable to the states or areas declared as "disturbed area" but the act gives no precise definition of "disturbed area". Under the Section 3 of the Act, the declaration of any area as 'disturbed' is the prerogative of the Governor of the State or the Central Government and the State Legislature

28Prevention%29 Act.

31 Prevention of Terrorism Act, 2002 (POTA) was an Act passed by the Parliament of India in 2002, with the objective of strengthening anti-terrorism operations. The Act was enacted due to several terrorist attacks that were being carried out in India and especially in response to the attack on the Parliament in December 2001. The Act replaced the Prevention of Terrorism Ordinance (POTO) of 2001 and the Terrorist and Disruptive Activities (Prevention) Act (TADA) (1985–95). The Act was

2004. Source: repealed https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Prevention of Terrorism Act, 2002 Armed Forces (Special Powers) Act (AFSPA) are Acts of the Parliament of India that grant special powers to the Indian Armed Forces in which each act terms "disturbed areas". One such Act passed on September 11, 1958 was applicable to the Naga Hills, then part of Assam. In the following decades it spread, one by one, to the other Seven Sister States in India's northeast(at present it is in force in Assam, Nagaland, Manipur excluding Imphal municipal council area, Changlang, Longding and Tirap districts of Arunachal Pradesh). Another one passed in 1983 and applicable to Punjab and Chandigarh was withdrawn in 1997, roughly 14 years after it came to force. An Act passed in 1990 was applied to Jammu and Kashmir and has been in force since. The Acts have received criticism from several sections for alleged concerns about human rights violations in the regions of its enforcement alleged to have happened. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Armed_Forces_(Special_Powers)_Act

Neha Lohamaror¹* Ajay²

³⁰ Terrorist and Disruptive Activities (Prevention) Act, commonly known as TADA, was an Indian anti-terrorism law which was in force between 1985 and 1995 in the background of the Punjab_insurgency and was applied to whole of India. It came into effect on 23 May 1985 and renewed in 1989, 1991 and 1993 before being allowed to lapse in 1995 due to increasing unpopularity after widespread allegations of abuse. It was the first anti-terrorism law legislated by the government to define and counter terrorist activities.

Source: Mterrorist_and_Disruptive_Activities_">Mterrorist_and_Disruptive_Activities_ %

has no jurisdiction in the matter. The provisions of the Act have been criticised by the Human Rights activists as unconstitutional and in violation of International Humanitarian Law. The Section 4(a) of the Act allows even a non-commissioned officer to order his men to shoot to kill "if he is of the opinion that it is necessary to do so for maintenance of public orders" giving very wide discretion to a junior officer. (Outlook, 19 March 2001) The Section 4(c) of the Act provides the basis for indiscriminate arrests and use of brutal force including firing against civilians by permitting the armed forces the arrest without warrant, with whatever "force as may be necessary" of any person against whom "a reasonable suspicion exists". (ibid.) The Section 4(b) of the Act allows military personnel to destroy any shelter from which, in his opinion, armed attacks "are likely to be made" or which has been utilised as a hide-out by absconders "wanted for any offense" while the Section 4(d) authorises the armed forces the entry and search without warrant of any premises. (ibid.) Such unaccountable punitive powers granted to security forces is bound to lead to human rights violations. A UN Human Rights Committee which met in Geneva in 1991 categorical termed the Armed Forces (Special Powers) Act in violation to Articles of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) to which India is a signatory. (ibid.)

Armed Forces (Special Powers) Act 1990

Armed Forces (Special Powers) Act continues to remain in force in a few states of India. Recently (as in November 2018) the Act was withdrawn from Meghalaya and among the eight Northeast states AFSPA is now applicable only in Nagaland, Manipur (excluding Imphal), Assam and parts of Arunachal Pradesh. (The Indian Express, 24 April 2018) The operation of AFSPA in Arunachal Pradesh is restricted to a few bordering districts. According to S. K. Ghosh, insurgency in Northeast India arose in the background of infiltration of foreigners leading to demographic transition and transfer of landholdings and jobs from the local tribal youth population in the region giving opportunity to foreign powers to support the insurgents in terms of training, arms and funds. (Ghosh 1995: 243-45) The Indian government blames militant groups supported by Pakistan for the continuance of insurgency in Northeast India. In order to tackle the menace government introduced laws such as Armed Forces (Special Powers) Act (AFSPA) in the states of Northeast but the law operating has been "the law of jungle" as Kuldip Nayar points out. (Nayar 1988: 04) A Naga human rights activist remarked, "the only freedom we know is the freedom to obey and submit to the military authorities...but none of us love this freedom. We hate it bitterly because this freedom means the freedom to be insulted, tortured, raped and executed in public and in isolated places". (Desai 1986: 149) A Supreme Court-appointed Judicial Commission in 2013 noted that the AFSPA Act not only failed to tackle insurgency in Northeast India but also led the

armed forces to indulge in gross violation of human rights under "the shield of the controversial law". (The Hindu, 17 July 2013) The Commission headed by former judge Santosh Hegde with former Chief Election Commission J.M. Lyngdoh and retired IPS officer A.K. Singh as its members, was formed by the Supreme Court to investigate alleged cases of extra judicial killings in Manipur after the Extrajudicial Execution Victim Families' Association (EEVFAM) along with Human Rights Alert (HRA) submitted a list of 1,528 cases of killings in Manipur since 1979 before the apex court to demand investigation into the deaths. The report cited, "Though the Act gives sweeping powers to security forces even to extent of killing a suspect with protection against prosecution, it does not provide any protection to the citizens against its possible misuse...Normally, the greater the power, the greater the restraint and stricter the mechanism to prevent its misuse or abuse. But in case of the AFSPA in Manipur this principle appears to have been reversed". (ibid.)

In Jammu and Kashmir, the AFSPA was applied in 1990 and continues till date (as in November 2018). Amnesty International in a report alleged human rights violation by the armed forces and called for an end to the use of AFSPA in Jammu and Kashmir. (The Hindu, 1 July 2015) The report based on 58 case studies brings out the human rights violations committed in the cloak of AFSPA which gives unaccountable powers to security force personnel. According to Jammu and Kashmir state government reports, between 1990 to 2011, out of over 43,000 people killed - 21,323 were militants, 13,226 civilians killed by armed groups, 3,642 civilians killed by security forces and 5,369 security force personnel killed by armed groups. (Amnesty International 2015: 08) Amnesty International research recorded more than 800 cases of torture and deaths in the custody of security forces in the 1990s, and hundreds of other cases of extrajudicial executions and enforced disappearances between 1989 and 2013. (ibid.) The reason for such human rights violations is absence of accountability and impunity for security force personnel under provisions like Section 7 of Armed Forces Special Act (AFSPA), 1990 which shields the members of the security forces are from prosecution for alleged human rights violations such as rape, torture and fake encounters. While the government has dismissed such reports as "grossly exaggerated or false" and fabricated with the sole aim of "discrediting security forces the and internationalising the issue". (Amnesty International 1995) The objective of the government is to protect the citizens against the militants and the terrorrelated activities but the use of excessive power and authoritarianism to control such a precarious security situation often leads to exploitation of human rights of the civilians and the state ends up committing state terrorism. In 2013, more than 96 percent of all complaints brought against the army in Jammu & Kashmir have been dismissed as

"false and baseless" or "with other ulterior motives of maligning the image of Armed Forces". (Amnesty International 2015: 10) In any which case, the measures adopted by government of India with the objective to counter militancy sponsored and supported by Pakistan to ensure security has further aggravated the internal security situation of the country and exploited the human rights of its citizens. According to Paula Newberg, "Pakistan's support for Kashmiri insurgents, founded on its geo-strategic self-interest more than its concern for Kashmiris has provided India additional justification for counterinsurgency." (Newberg 1995: 183) She is of the opinion that the Kashmiris have "protested the terror unleashed on their lives by insurgents and security forces alike" and because of the violations of human rights by the Indian security forces, they have drawn to "independence or a much stronger kind of autonomy". (ibid.) The access to effective legal remedies for victims of human rights violations and their relatives in the disturbed areas with AFSPA has been very limited. A research by Amnesty International in Jammu and Kashmir reveals that the criminal justice system have now become more accessible to the people in comparison to the 1990s with introduction of measures such as an increase in the number of police stations, the establishment of Jammu & Kashmir State Human Rights Commission in 1997 and increased stability in the region. The measures have made it easier to report human rights violations in recent times, but justice has been meted out in a very few cases with government's efforts to protect the member of security forces from prosecution as well as by the military justice system. (Amnesty International 2015: 10) The report blames legislations such as ASFPA under which the security forces operating in Jammu and Kashmir "have exacerbated this situation by failing to cooperate with criminal routinely investigations, civilian courts and governmentordered enquiries, and subjecting those pursuing complaints to threats, intimidation and harassment". (ibid.: 11) In most of the cases reported, the authorities have not made public any prosecutions or punishments of security personnel.

Stone-pelting³³ (kanni jung) issue in Kashmir

The killing of Burhan Wani, a young Kashmiri militant leader of Hizbul Mujahideen (HM) by Indian security forces in July 2016 triggered rife protests in Kashmir valley. Kashmir has in the past experienced protests in the late 1980s, 2008 and 2010 but the protests post-2016 saw participation of more young and middle-class Kashmiris including participation of large number of females. Total number of killing in 2016 alone stood at 383 (including civilians and

³³ Kashmiri youth pelt or throw stones on the Indian Armed Forces and Jammu and Kashmir Police during protests. The stone pelting incidents became prominent in Kashmir from the <u>2008 Kashmir protests</u>. After the year 2008, stone pelting incidents in the valley were reported on regular basis, the prominent among them were recorded in <u>2010 Kashmir Unrest</u> and <u>2016-17 Kashmir Unrest</u>. Source: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Stone-pelting-in-Kashmir.

armed combatants) which was highest since the last protest year of 2010 when there were 478 killings. (Jammu Kashmir Coalition of Civil Society 2017) Out of these 383 killed, 145 were civilians killed by security forces while only 16 to 20 civilians by armed groups. (ibid.) Of the 145 civilians killed by security forces, 71 civilians died due to bullet injuries and 8 civilians were killed after being hit with tear smoke shells. Of the injured, 243 were under the age-group of 1-12 and 1,005 under the age-group of 12-15 while the majority (7762) belonged to the age group of 16-25. (ibid.) The protesters resorted to stonepelting (kanni jung) on the security forces which was strongly responded by armed security forces who used bullets, pellets and teargas shells leading to unlawful killings, casualties and a wide range of alleged related human rights violations. (United Nations OHCHR 2018) The government of India alleges Pakistan army of supporting and financing the stone pelting activity in Kashmir in order to create disturbance. The Pakistan army's publicity office, Inter-Services Public Relations (ISPR) produced an anthem for celebrating and encouraging the stone pelters (The Washington Post, 6 February 2017) which was also tweeted by the Major General Asif Ghafoor. (The Times of India, 8 February 2017)

The security forces used pellet-firing shotgun³⁴ against the stone-pelting protesters which led to serious injuries, partial or permanent loss of evesight and in some cases even death. The pellets were introduced in Jammu and Kashmir in 2010. According to a report by a civil society in Jammu and Kashmir, 15,000 people got injured as a result of the protests in 2016 out of which 1178 persons received pellets in their eyes that rendered 52 persons blinded and 300 persons partially lost vision including 150 minors while 4664 persons received bullet injuries in different parts of the bodies. (Jammu Kashmir Coalition of Civil Society 2017) Dr. S. Natrajan, a Padma awardee who has served in several conflict zones across the world said he had never seen a situation where "so many people are liable to lose their eyesight". (NDTV, 30 July 2016) The Supreme Court of the India also government authorities criticised the "indiscriminately" using pellet guns. (The Indian Express, 14 December 2016) Around 9,000 arrests were made in the year 2016 and 2,602 FIRs (First-

Neha Lohamaror¹* Ajay²

³⁴ The shotgun cartridges contain 500 to 600 pellets that resemble ball bearings. The ammunition is made of lead alloy that is fired at a high velocity thereby dispersing the metal pellets over a large area. Experts claim that there is no way of adequately controlling the trajectory of these shotguns beyond a limited range, which makes them inherently inaccurate and indiscriminate. The pelletfiring shotgun was first used in Kashmir during mass protests in 2010. It is not known to have been used against protesters anywhere else in India. Source: United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) (2018), "Report on the Situation of Human Rights in Kashmir: Developments in the Indian State of Jammu and Kashmir from June 2016 to April 2018, and General Human Rights Concerns in Azad Jammu and Kashmir and Gilgit-Baltistan", 14 June 2018, [Online: web] Accessed October 2018. URL: 30 https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/IN/DevelopmentsInK ashmirJune2016ToApril2018.pdf.

hand Information Report) were registered. (Jammu Kashmir Coalition of Civil Society 2017) 582 were booked under the Jammu and Kashmir Public Safety Act (PSA), 1978³⁵, out of which PSA warrants were executed against 524 persons. (ibid.) The Jammu and Kashmir Public Safety Act, 1978 has been criticised by international human rights watchdogs for arbitrarily detaining people, including children which "violates a range of human rights". (Human Rights Watch, International Commission of Jurists and Amnesty International 2016) Most of the civilians, particularly the youth were subjected to torture in the jails. (ibid.) During the same period the Kashmir experienced frequent region communication blockades. The Jammu and Kashmir government choked freedom of expression by imposing a press emergency. The police raided press and placed restrictions on media and journalists. government ordered printing presses to stop printing and publication of Kashmir Reader, one of the largest circulating English newspapers of the Valley was stopped for a few days. (India Today, 2 October 2016) The government also suspended mobile (except BSNL post-paid) and internet services (except the state owned broad band service) in the Kashmir region. (Hindustan Times, 20 August 2016) Approximately after 100 days of communication blockade the pre-paid mobile services were restored by the government. During the widespread protests, government imposed long periods of curfew between 2016 and 2017 which impacted students and their right to education on a large scale. According to a report by OHCHR, an estimated 130 school days were lost in 2016 for approximately 1.4 million children (United Nations OHCHR 2018) while the schools were close for over four months after the protests began in 2016.

Women in Kashmir

The Government of India ratified the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) which prohibits torture and other forms of cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment. India has also ratified the four Geneva Conventions of 1949 and Common Article 3 of the Geneva Conventions, which applies to internal conflicts, prohibits rape along with murder, torture and ill-treatment of non-combatants by both government and militant forces. Despite, there are numerous reports that throw light on the incidents of rape and gang-rape by military and paramilitary troops especially in the "disturbed areas" of northeast states (Asia Watch 1993) and Jammu and Kashmir. (Asia Watch and Physicians for Human Rights 1990)

³⁵ Jammu and Kashmir Public Safety Act, 1978 (PSA) is an administrative detention law that allows detention without charge or trial for up to two years in some cases. Following an amendment in 2012, the PSA expressly prohibits the detention of anyone under 18. Source: Human Rights Watch, International Commission of Jurists and Amnesty International (2016), "India: Cease Wrongful Detention in Jammu and Kashmir", 15 October 2016 [Online: web] Accessed 31 October 2018, URL: https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/10/15/india-cease-wrongful-detentions-jammu-and-kashmir

The rape of women by the security force personnel in "disturbed areas" is a form of state terrorism. The use of violence against women including rape in internal and international conflicts by insurgents as well as by security forces as a tactics is well known in all parts of the world. Rape has been widely during counterinsurgency reported counterterrorism operations in India. The reports show rise in the incidents of rape and gang rape in Kashmir during the early 1990s when insurgency and militancy were at the zenith and the armed forces received protection by law under the Armed Forces (Special Powers) Act, 1990. (Asia Watch and Physicians for Human Rights 1990: Amnesty International 1992; Asia Watch 1993; Asia Watch and Physicians for Human Rights 1993; Amnesty International 1995; Amnesty International 2015; United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner 2018) The Act confers unlimited and unaccountable powers to the military personnel which allows them to "crackdown" without warning and search the houses to fret out the militants. (The New York Times, 7 April 1991) Such 'cordon and search operations' by the military gives the opportunity to empty the premises and segregate the men from the women. While citing one such operation by the Indian military forces in Kupwara district of Kashmir, S. M. Yasin, the district magistrate of Kupwara wrote in a report, "A large number of armed personnel entered into the houses of villagers and at gunpoint they gangraped 23 ladies, without any consideration of their age, married, unmarried, pregnancy etc". (ibid.) Sometimes tactics such as rape of the women folks is used by the security forces to humiliate and break the morale of the supporters of the militants. (Asia Watch and Physicians for Human Rights Report 1990) Such incidences in the conflict areas not only invites apathy of the citizens towards the state but also invites communal colour added by the political or militant outfits to forward their political objectives. Mushtaq ul-Islam, the local commander of the Hizbi organization³⁶ in the Kupwara district gave call to Hindu soldiers to convert to Islam. (ibid.) Justice Verma Committee, in its report setting forth measures to curb sexual violence, had also highlighted the misuse of the AFSPA by Army personnel to exploit modesty of women in "disturbed areas". The Verma report highlighted that "impunity for systematic or isolated sexual violence in the process of Internal Security duties is being legitimised by the AFSPA". (The Hindu, 17 July 2013) According to the report, "It must be recognised that women in conflict areas are entitled to all the security and dignity that is afforded to citizens in any other part of our country" and recommended "sexual violence against women by

³⁶ Hizbi Islami organization was an Islamic fundamentalist group in Kashmir during the 1990s, wanting to join Pakistan. Source: Crossette, Barbara (1991), "India Moves Against Kashmir Rebels", The New York Times, 7 April 1991.

members of the armed forces or uniformed personnel must be brought within the purview of the ordinary criminal law". (*ibid.*)

Pakistan's hostility with India arises out of its flawed national identity construct based on two-nation theory and search for parity with India. This has coupled with the desire to avenge the 1971 humiliation over separation of Bangladesh and Kargil War of 1999. Pakistan, after the defeat in conventional wars adopted the strategy to wage proxy-war against India since the 1980s which with the growth of Islamic extremism and terrorism in Pakistan has proved to be a potent threat to the internal security of India. The Taliban success in Afghanistan led to rise in number of jihadi groups which proliferated from Afghanistan and Pakistan to the bordering states which pose a serious threat to the national cohesiveness of India. These groups of religious fanatics indulging in subversive activities have expansionist designs.

Role of Pakistan

Pakistan has been pursuing multi-pronged strategy to destabilize India. Militancy and terror-related activities is a direct consequence of efforts of Pakistan's ISI which has caused enormous human and economic losses to India besides endangering its internal security. Supporting insurgency and sponsoring terrorism has been part of state policy of Pakistan to internally dissect India. Pakistan's footprint has been found in the Khalistan movement in Punjab in the 1980s which was supported by the ISI. Many pro-Khalistan militants continue to enjoy shelter in Pakistan and there are reports about plans of ISI to revive militancy in Punjab. There are intelligence reports which suggests Pakistan's involvement in the northeast India insurgency. The numerous training camps in Pakistan occupied Kashmir (PoK) and Afghanistan provide for training to the militants with the help of ISI to export terrorism to Kashmir and other parts of India. The Pakistan released special postage stamp portraying "martyred Kashmiri youth leader" Burhan Wani in July 2018 as "freedom fighter". (Pakistan Today, 20 September 2018) On India raising its concern with the issue of stamp by Pakistan post, the Pakistan Foreign Minister Shah Mehmood Qureshi said, "hundreds of thousands of people are fighting in Kashmir, not all of them are terrorists." (The Indian Express, 24 September 2018) This celebration of a terrorist and comment made by foreign minister of Pakistan explicitly reflects the stand of the state on the terrorists, distinguishing between 'bad terrorists' and 'good terrorists' and confirms India's accusations about the role of Pakistan in instigating and fuelling the insurgency in Kashmir. The United States has exercised influence over Pakistan but failed to restrain Pakistan from supporting terrorism. The US policy towards Pakistan has oscillated between cajoling and punishing by using the pay-offs. Recently (in September 2018), the US announced cancellation of \$300 million in military aid to Pakistan. The relationship between the two has been aptly described as "an unhappy marriage that neither side is able to terminate". (*The Hindu*, 22 September 2018) The military presence of the United States in Afghanistan makes it dependent on communication and supply routes through Pakistan. But it is unable to change Pakistan's policy towards supporting terror outfits because it doesn't suit the interests of the security establishments in Pakistan. Thus, Pakistan's involvement in the religious extremism, trans-national and cross-border terrorism poses threat to internal security of India with politico-security implications for India with the most pertinent and explicitly visible implication being the deteriorating Kashmir situation in the past decade.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Not all of them are terrorists': Pakistan on Burhan Wani postal stamps", The Indian Express, New Delhi, 24 September 2018,[Online: web] Accessed 28 September 2018 URL:https://indianexpress.com/article/india/pakistan-burhan-wani-postal-stamps-sushma-swaraj-foreign-minister-5372002/.

"Human Rights Violations in Jammu and Kashmir –
A Report", Outlook, 19 March 2001,
[Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018
URL:
https://www.outlookindia.com/website/story

https://www.outlookindia.com/website/story/human-rights-violations-in-jammu-kashmir-a-report/211099.

"Kashmir: Apply mind before using pellet guns, says Supreme Court", The Indian Express, 14 December 2016, [Online: web] Accessed 31 October 2018 URL: https://indianexpress.com/article/india/kash mir-apply-mind-before-using-pellet-guns-says-supreme-court-4427186/.

"Pakistan army releases song glorifying stone pelters", The Times of India, 8 February 2017, [Online: web] Accessed 31 October 2018

https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/pak-army-releases-song-glorifying-stone-pelters/articleshow/57038345.cms.

"Pakistan Post issues postage stamps portraying Burhan Wani", Pakistan Today, 20 September 2018, [Online: web] Accessed 28 September 2018 URL: https://www.pakistantoday.com.pk/2018/09 /20/pakistan-post-issues-postage-stamps-portraying-burhan-wani/.

Amnesty International (1992), "India: Torture, Rape and Deaths in Custody", London, 26 March 1992, [Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL:

- https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/ASA 20/006/1992/en/.
- Amnesty International (1995), "Amnesty International Report 1995 India, 01 January 1995, [Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL: http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6a9f023.ht ml.
- Amnesty International (2015), "Denied: Failures in accountability for human rights violations by security force personnel in Jammu &Kashmir", [Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL: https://www.amnesty.org/download/Docume nts/ASA2018742015ENGLISH.PDF.
- Asia Watch (1993), "No End in Sight: Human Rights Violations in Assam", 5(7): 1-21, 18 April 1993, [Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL: https://www.hrw.org/legacy/reports/pdfs/i/ind onesa/indones2934.pdf.
- Asia Watch and Physicians for Human Rights (1990), "Rape in Kashmir: A Crime of War", 5(9): 1-18,[Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL: https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports /INDIA935.PDF.
- Asia Watch and Physicians for Human Rights (1993), "The Human rights Crisis in Kashmir: A Pattern of Impunity", June 1993, [Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL: https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports /INDIA937.PDF.
- Constable, Pamela (2017), "Pakistan's Kashmir Solidarity Day co-opted by supporters of detained Muslim cleric", The Washington Post, 06 February 2017, [Online: web] Accessed 31 October 2018 URL: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/in-pakistan-kashmir-solidarityday-is-tinged-with-a-more-ambivalent-message/2017/02/06/c9d19b42-ea22-11e6-903d-9b11ed7d8d2a_story.html?noredirect=on&ut m_term=.efa0d76cbbfe.
- Crossette, Barbara (1991), "India Moves against Kashmir Rebels", The New York Times, 07 April 1991, [Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL: https://www.nytimes.com/1991/04/07/world/india-moves-against-kashmir-rebels.html.
- Desai, A.R. (ed.) (1986), "Violation of democratic rights in India", Bombay: Popular Prakashan.

- Ganai, Naser (2016), "Jammu and Kashmir govt bans publication of Kashmir Reader newspaper", India Today, 02 October 2016, [Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL:https://www.indiatoday.in/india/jammu-and-kashmir/story/jammu-and-kashmir-govt-bans-publication-of-kashmir-reader-newspaper-344473-2016-10-02.
- Ghosh, S.K. (1995), Terrorism: World Under Seize, New Delhi: Ashish Publishing House.
- Human Rights Watch, International Commission of Jurists and Amnesty International (2016), "India: Cease Wrongful Detention in Jammu and Kashmir", 15 October 2016, [Online: web] Accessed 31 October 2018 URL: https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/10/15/india -cease-wrongful-detentions-jammu-and-kashmir.
- Hussain, Ashiq (2016), "Mobile services partially restored in Kashmir, curfew continues for 43rd day", Hindustan Times, 20 August 2016, [Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018

 https://www.hindustantimes.com/indianews/mobile-services-partially-restored-in-kashmir-shutdown-continues-for-43rd-day/story-4bGgEKZbmXSiAJmLdlrvkJ.html.
- Institute for Economics & Peace (2016), Global Terrorism Index, 2016: Measuring and Understanding the Impact of Terrorism, [Online: web] Accessed 13 September 2017

 URL:http://economicsandpeace.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Global-Terrorism-Index-2016.2.pdf.
- Jammu Kashmir Coalition of Civil Society (JKCCS), "Human Rights Review 2016",[Online: web] Accessed 31 October 2018 URL: http://jkccs.net/wpcontent/uploads/2018/03/2016-Human-Rights-Review-JKCCS.pdf.
- Jeelani, Mehboob (2015), "Amnesty slams India on AFSPA; wants spl. rapporteur for probe on disappearances", The Hindu, New Delhi, 01 July 2015, [Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL: https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/amnesty-slams-jk-record-on-afspacases/article7374598.ece.
- Joshi, Sandeep (2013), "Court-appointed panel highlights misuse of AFSPA in Manipur", The Hindu, New Delhi, 17 July 2013,[Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL: https://web.archive.org/web/201307212207

14/http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/ot her-states/courtappointed-panel-highlights-misuse-of-afspa-in-manipur/article4921637.ece.

- Joshi, Sandeep (2013), "Court-appointed panel highlights misuse of AFSPA in Manipur", The Hindu, 17 July 2013, [Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL: https://web.archive.org/web/2013072122071 4/http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/oth er-states/courtappointed-panel-highlights-misuse-of-afspa-in-manipur/article4921637.ece.
- Masoodi, Nazir (2016), "Padma Awardee Retina Surgeon in Kashmir to Treat Pellet Injuries", NDTV, 30 July 2016, [Online: web] Accessed 31 October 2018 URL:https://www.ndtv.com/indianews/padma-awardee-retina-surgeon-inkashmir-to-treat-pellet-injuries-1438009.
- Nayar, Kuldip (1988), "Unrest in the North East", The Sentinal, 6(56): 04, 9 June 1988.
- Newberg, Paula R. (1995), Double Betrayal: Repression and Insurgency in Kashmir, Washington, D. C.: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace.
- Sood, Rakesh (2018), "Seeking a managed exit", The Hindu, New Delhi, 22 September 2018.
- Tripathi, Rahul (2018), "AFSPA revoked from Meghalaya, eight police stations in Arunachal Pradesh", The Indian Express, 24 April 2018, [Online: web] Accessed 30 October 2018 URL: https://indianexpress.com/article/india/afsparemoved-from-meghalaya-eight-police-stations-in-arunachal-pradesh-5148386/.
- United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) (2018), "Report on the Situation of Human Rights in Kashmir: Developments in the Indian State of Jammu and Kashmir from June 2016 to April 2018, and General Human Rights Concerns in Azad Jammu and Kashmir and Gilgit-Baltistan",14 2018,[Online: June web1 Accessed 30 October 2018 https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/ IN/ Developments In Kashmir June 2016 To April 2018.pdf.

Corresponding Author

Neha Lohamaror*

Research Fellow, Jawaharlal Nehru University, New Delhi